
 

 

 

 
 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE COMMON COUNCIL 
MIDDLETOWN CONNECTICUT 

 
MONDAY, JUNE 3, 2019   

7:00 PM 
 

MINUTES 
 
The Regular Meeting of the Common Council of the City of Middletown was held in the Council Chamber of the 
Municipal Building on Monday, June 3, 2019, at 7:00 PM. 

 
Present: Mayor Daniel Drew    Councilwoman Deborah Kleckowski 

Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta   Councilman Eugene Nocera 
Councilman Robert Blanchard   Councilman Philip Pessina 

  Councilman Gerald Daley   Councilwoman Linda Salafia 
Councilman Sebastian Giuliano    Councilman Robert Santangelo  
Councilman Grady Faulkner, Jr.   Corporation Counsel Daniel Ryan, Esq. 

         
Absent:  Councilman Carl Chisem; Councilman W. Vance Cotten 
 
Also Present: Council Clerk ï Linda S.K. Reed     

Sergeant-at-Arms ï Officer Kurt Scrivo, Middletown Police 
Finance ï Diana Doyle, Deputy Director  
Finance ï Carl Erlacher, Director  
City & Town Clerk -- Ashley Flynn 
Mayorôs Administrative Assistant ï Sara Mendillo 
Public Works Director ï William Russo 
 

Members of the Public:  100 
 
1. Call to Order  

 
Mayor Daniel Drew calls the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and invites the Serra family to lead the public in 
the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
The Chair welcomes everyone to the Regular Meeting of the Common Council, especially the family of 
Councilman Thomas Serra. He also welcomes the students from the DECA program at Middletown High 
School and the student council members from Woodrow Wilson Middle School. He explains that the 
middle school students are attending as part of the Mayor for a Day Program, which has been running 
since the 1960s. He notes that several members of this Council participated in this program when they 
were students at Middletown High School. The Mayor for a Day Program is coordinated by Middletown 
teacher John Geary. The students are here today and will return tomorrow to shadow department 
members and for a mock Council meeting. The Chair asks the middle school students to introduce 
themselves.  The Chair notes that they all serve on the student council at Woodrow Wilson Middle 
School.  He adds that his daughter is vice-president of the class and will shadow him d 
 
The Clerk reads the Call of the Meeting and the Chair declares the call a legal call and the meeting a 
legal meeting. 

 
2. Accept/Amend the Agenda 

 
 The Chair asks for any motions to amend the agenda. 
  

Councilman Sebastian Giuliano moves to amend the agenda, adding Item 11I, a resolution from the Tax 
Office/Finance Department, accepting the FY18-19 Suspense Report.  He also asks to waive the rules for 
Item 3A to allow the public to CommNet during the presentation honoring Councilman Thomas Serra. 
Councilman Philip Pessina seconds the motion. There being no discussion, the Chair calls for a vote.  
The Chair states that the matter passes unanimously by a vote of 10 to 0.  The motion is approved. 

 
3. Presentations and Related Resolutions 
 

A. Resolution: honoring Thomas J. Serra, Councilman and Former Mayor 
APPROVED BY ACLMATION  
 RESOLUTION No. 36-10 K: review/resolution/CC memorial Tom Serra RES 36-10 ï 3 June 2019  
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Thomas John Serra 
Middletownôs Native Son 

April 14, 1946 ï February 9, 2019 

 
WHEREAS, Thomas John Serra is Middletownôs native son. A life-long resident, most people knew Tom 

from his public life, as a scholar-athlete, a teacher, a coach, a school administrator, educator, a lifelong 
communicant of St. Sebastianôs Church, and an elected official with nearly five decades of public service to 
the community he loved so well; and  
 
WHEREAS, first and foremost, Tom was devoted to his family. Growing up in the North End, his character 

and spirit were forged by his parents, Concetto (ñConnieò) and Marian, as well as his siblings, Joe, Loretta, 
and Joy. As a young man, his heart and soul ultimately belonged to his beloved wife Maryann, to his sons 
Jason and Christopher, and to their respective spouses, Jill and Amy Lynn.  As family grew, Tom became 
ñGrampy,ò who adored, and was equally adored by, his five grandchildren: Luca, Marco, Brayden, Matteo, 
and Caylee Ann. Tom was an example to all, as he balanced the responsibilities of husband, father, 
grandfather, educator, and dedicated volunteer in both church and in civic service, working by blending pride 
and humility; and  
 
WHEREAS, having excelled academically and athletically as an All-State football player, and having earned 

multiple varsity letters at Middletown High School, Tom continued his studies at Eastern Connecticut State 
University, earning his Bachelor of Science in Education in 1970, Masters of Arts in Education in 1972, and, 
subsequently, the University of Connecticut, earning a 6th Year Certification in Advanced Graduate Studies 
in Educational Administration in 1978. A lifelong learner, in 1987, Tom earned a Certificate of Completion for 
the Cooperating Teacher Program, and, in 1991, completed the Assessor Training. While pursuing his 
education, Tom also worked as a carpenter, a proud Union member in the United Brotherhood of Carpenters 
Local #24 from 1965 to 1995; and 

 
WHEREAS, over a 33 year career as an educator, Tom was a mentor to countless young people, who were 

embarking on the road to adulthood. From 1970 to 1989, he taught English, beginning at St. Thomas More 
Preparatory School, and subsequently at Tolland High School, East Hampton Jr. High School, and, 
ultimately, joined the faculty of Connecticutôs Technical Education & Career System at Vinal Technical High 
School. From 1989 to 1993, Tom served as Assistant Principal at Vinal Technical High School. In 1997, Tom 
was appointed as Principal of Vinal Technical High School, serving until his retirement in 2003; and  
 
WHEREAS, prompted by his love for our community, in 1973, while working as an educator and in summer 

as a carpenter, Tom stepped up and became active on City boards & commissions, devoting countless 
hours over nearly five decades. In 1979, Tom was elected to the Common Council. He held various 
Councilmanic positions, including Majority Leader and Deputy Mayor, and has also served on various 
Councilmanic Commissions and Committees. Tom was elected Mayor of the City of Middletown, serving 
1993 to 1995.  In 2015, following his retirement from Vinal Tech, Tom returned, re-elected to the Common 
Council, and held leadership positions on Councilmanic Committees and Commissions. In 2019, at the time 
of his passing, Tom was serving as Majority Leader, as Chair of the Mattabassett District Regionalization 
Building Committee, and as Chair of Finance & Government Operations Commission; and 
 
WHEREAS, Tomôs calling was public service, as an educator and as an elected official. He was involved 

with the Middlesex County Chamber of Commerce since 1997, sitting on various committees including 
Manufacturing Committee, Sports Committee, Scholarship Committee (Chairman), Business Education 
Advisory Council (Vice-Chair), and the Board of Directors. His civic involvement extended to service as 
President and Board Member of the Middletown, Connecticut Sports Hall of Fame, Vice-President of the 
Saint Sebastian Parish Council, a member of the Eastern Connecticut Alumni Association, including 
recipient of the Distinguished Alumni Service Award in 2011. He was a member of the Italian American Civic 
Order, University of Connecticut Alumni Association, BPOE Elks 771, Knights of Columbus, The Italian 
Society, Fraternal Order of Eagles, Connecticut Constables Association, Connecticut Polish National Home, 
Holy Name Society, Polish Falcons, and Kiwanis; and 
 
WHEREAS, over the past year, despite a major health challenge, Tom persevered as Middletownôs native 

son, an example of selfless commitment to others, always fully supported by his family and friends, his faith, 
and the community he loved so well. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MIDDLETOWN:  

On behalf of the people of Middletown, we salute Thomas John Serra for a lifetime of civic involvement. His 
life is a testimony to his character and selfless devotion to Middletown. Tom was a true American citizen 
volunteer and community patriarch. We extend our sincere, heartfelt thanks for a life well lived in service to, 
and with unconditional love for, his family, friends, and this community. 
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The Chair calls on Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta and Councilman Sebastian Giuliano for this resolution.  
 
Councilwoman Bartolotta and Councilman Giuliano invite the Serra family to join them at the podium. 
Councilwoman Bartolotta and Councilman Giuliano read the resolution in its entirety. 
 
Councilman Giuliano moves for unanimous consent.  Councilwoman Bartolotta seconds the motion.  The 
Chair states that the resolution is approved by acclamation  

 
The Chair opens public comment on this item at 7:10 PM.  He invites members of the public to speak, 
asking that they state their name and address for the record and limit comments to five (5) minutes. 

 
State Representative Joseph Serra: Tom Serra was ñhis kid brother.ò He watched him grow over the 
years, mentored him in sports.  When Tom was sick, he was always concerned about Middletown.  He 
adds that after he speaks, he has to go back to Hartford for the budget vote, adding that he knows that 
the $4M is important to Middletown. As a courtesy to him, both sides of the aisle are holding the vote 
open. This happens because, in this business, be nice to everybody. They have to know where you stand 
on issues.  He says this, noting that it will bring everyone a little smile, is that you knew where his brother 
stood on issues. You didnôt need to agree with him, but you knew where he stood.  When it came to the 
$4M, Tom was haunting him, even when he was sick. He would tell tom not to worry; they would take 
care of it.  That vote will happen tonight and the taxpayers of Middletown will be happy especially since 
that $4M is included in setting the City budget. Without that, he is not sure where we would be. He shares 
a couple of stories.  As sick as he was, he was taking a bit of morphine to dull the pain, noting that 
people, who played with him and against him, know that he was tough customer. He recounts that his 
eldest daughter ran into someone and that person remarked that they say her father jogging. His 
daughter quipped that, if they saw her father jogging, then a dog was chasing him. She added that they 
saw her uncle.  As much as Tom was in pain, he recounts that he saw a little smirk on his face, knowing 
that he wouldnôt be jogging. He thanks everyone for their love and support for Tom over the years, 
especially when he was ill.  Tom appreciated all of the calls when he was sick, even though he didnôt take 
them all because, sometimes he didnôt feel well. Tom was a proud man, recalling that they all knew how 
he dressed when he came to Council meeting. He believes that Tom didnôt want people to see him not 
feeling well. He reminds the Council that he has to leave to get to Hartford. He thanks everyone for their 
love and support for his brother.  
 
There being no further public comment, the Chair closes the public hearing at 8:16 PM 

 
The Chair invites Maryanne Serra and her family to the podium.  

 
Maryann Serra: It is not an easy evening; itôs tough.  She kept thinking about what to say. She thanks the 
Mayor, the Councilwomen, the Councilmen, and the Council Clerk for honoring her husband tonight. Tom 
gave ½ a century of service to this community that he loved so dearly. She offers a historical correction to 
the Mayor regarding the Mayor for a Day program. The program started in the 1960ôs, but it ended. Tom 
didnôt know why it ended. When Tom became Mayor he got it started again because he knew how 
important it was to have all of the young people shadow the officials, noting that the young people are our 
future. She encourages them to think about public service because it is so important. 

 
She drove Tomôs car tonight and parked it in the City hall lot.  She feels Tom in this room because he was 
Middletown. She got a card today, adding that she is getting cards form people every day. This card 
directed her as to what to say tonight. It reads:  
 

On the loss of your husband.  No one else can comprehend the sadness in your heart. 
You knew this man completely, others only knew in part. Yet love and hope remain as 
bright, as they have always been. A light of strength and courage shines as always deep 
within. 

 
She does not share the personôs name because she didnôt ask permission, but the note in the card reads:  
 

Though no one else can lift away the grief youôre going thru, others want to honor all your 
husband meant to you. I still cannot believe that Tom has passed.  He meant so much to 
me as a friend and a co-worker and boss. My heart breaks for you and your family.   

 
The part that you donôt know about Tom is the last 10 months of his life. It defined his character because 
he was strong beyond anything she could imagine a human could be. Herculean.  Doesnôt even define it. 
He was in bitter pain Memorial night a year ago and thatôs when their journey began, on Memorial Day. 
Tom was diagnosed the following month and he said to their boys, you have to deal with the hand you are 
dealt. You have no choice. So you play it the best you can and he did just that. He never complained. He 
never said, ñMaryann, Iôm in pain,ò but she could see it in his face. She would ask if he needed something 
and he would say, ñI think so,ò and she would get whatever he needed. It was tough because every 
pleasure that we have every day was taken away from him.  He couldnôt eat. He couldnôt drive his car. He 
couldnôt sleep. He had to ice packs and heating packs ï on and off, on and off ï sometime on his 
stomach, sometimes on his back, but he never complained.  
 
He loved his grandchildren so much.  He was so happy that he got to meet Caylee before he passed. 
Caylee is 9 month old born August 20th and Tom nicknamed her his ñCheeky Girlò because of her cheeks. 
She is as sweet as can be.   
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Tommy became very agitated in the Spring. She asked him what was that matter and he said that the 
City budget is coming up. He said that he should be doing some work on it. She told him that he canôt and 
he replied, ñI know.ò Tom bugged his brother Joe unbelievably. He depended on certain people every 
year to work on the budget. He would call the Finance Department and he knew he could get straight 
answer.  Diana Doyle, Carl Erlacher, Tina Gomes were a huge part in putting together the City budget.  
She had to listen to all of it, adding that she could probably do the City budget.  Tom was a maestro with 
the City budget. He knew where to take out, where to put in, what you canôt touch, where you need to 
pad. He worked with his brother Joe. Paul Doyle was huge in helping to bring home the bacon along with 
Matt Lesser. Tom would never forget how they went up there and fought. They had no choice because he 
kept bothering them.  

 
Two weeks before he passed away, he said stood up and said, ñCome on. Youôre taking me for a ride.ò 
We went for a ride to see Palmer Field. She helped him into car and they went to Palmer Field. He got out 
and said, ñCome on.ò  He was walking fast than she was.  He went out there and look at Palmer Field and 
then looked at her, saying, ñPretty nice, huh.ò  She said, ñTommy, itôs beautiful.ò Tom replied, ñItôs just 
what I had planned. You know, Maryann, this is for the kids.ò She replied, ñYou did everything, everything 
for the kids.ò ñOkay, come on.ò  ñWhere are we going now?ò ñPat Kidney Field.ò He looks around and 
says, ñPretty nice.ò  She replies, ñItôs beautiful.ò Tom said, ñThis is what I envisioned. The kids will have a 
great experience out here. She replied, ñI know they will.ò It was always, always about the kids. He wasnôtô 
done, she was the chauffeur.  He said, ñOn, Maryann, to the Veteransô Building,ò He just wanted to see it 
again, one last time. Veterans were very important to Tom. He said, ñAll of the goodness that we have in 
life and the freedoms that we enjoy would not be here had it not been for all of the sacrifices of all of 
those veterans and Iôm so glad that I had a part in helping them in some small way.ò When Tom did 
something, it wasnôt small, it was huge, but he considered it to be very small.  

 
We knew that he wasnôt going to make it on December 21st because the doctor told us that he couldnôt 
operate on Tom. He had a few months to live. That was tough. The doctor was going to send an 
oncologist in. This was in Boston. Tom didnôt flinch. He looked at him and said, ñHow long?ò  The doctor 
replied, ñTwo, maybe three months.ò Tom said, ñI just want quality time with my family.ò The doctor 
replied, óThat you will have, as much as possible.ò The doctor left the room. It was the four of us: 
Christopher, Jason, Tom, and me. Tom said, ñI want you to swear to me that you will not tell anyone what 
you heard today. Christmas is coming and we donôt want to ruin their Christmas.ò He was always thinking 
of everyone else.  We said, ñOkay. We wonôt tell anyone.ò The boys ask if they can tell their wives.  Tom 
said, ñListen.  I told my wife everything. You can tell your wives, but they cannot tell anyone else.ò They 
agreed to it.  

 
The oncologist came in and said, ñTom, donôt give up hope because there is always hope.  We have a 
study we can put you in.ò Tom replied, ñOkay.ò  The doctor continued, ñIt requires a bone biopsy, and we 
need your need permission, but, you never know.  We are going to grown an organoid.ò  I didnôt know 
what an organioid is. I thought they were giving him a whole new organ.  That is not it. They grow the 
tumor and see the best way to attack it, to find an effective cure. Tomôs question was, ñWill this help 
anyone else?ò The doctor said, ñYes, it could help other people thru this research.ò  Tom replied, ñIôm in.ò  

 
Right to the end, we did have some quality time together, some cozy time together. Mrs. Serra explains 
that this isnôt easy; that she is trying to keep it together.   
 
She asks everyone to look behind her, noting that the Serra name will never die.  
 
Mrs. Serra states that they have four (4) boys and finally got their little girl, their little princess. Her name 
may change some day but the rest are Serras thru and thru.  Serras are made of a fabric that not many 
people are made of. Tom was a Middletown Tiger.  He was a warrior right to the end.  Thank you.  

 
Christopher Serra: Hearing his daughter yell reminds him of something that his father said to him: 
ñWhen you were born in the in delivery room, all you did was scream.  And the doctor jokingly said, 
ñWould you shut that kid up.òò  He adds, ñThatôs where she gets it from.ò   
 
He thanks the Mayor and Common Council on behalf of the Serra family for allowing them to heal a little 
bit, adding that they will never fully heal.  He thanks the Middletown community for the way they poured 
out to their family, allowing everyone to see what Middletown is made of, by coming to the wake and 
funeral to pay tribute to a man, who dedicated his life to their family, the community, and to the State of 
Connecticut.  Middletown is a very special community.  
 
He explains that his dad was upset that both boys moved out of town, but they both also have plans to 
come back someday because he started a legacy here and they, too, plan to contribute, to carry on his 
name. That is one thing their Dad said when he found out that he wasnôt going to live much longer. Their 
Mother stepped out of the room.  His Dad looked at him and he looked at his Dad. He started to bawling, 
but his Dad was strong, adding that he never saw his dad cry once.  His Dad told his sons that they are 
his legacy. The amount of responsibility that that inured on him is something that he cannot explain. At 
first, he didnôt know what his Dad meant.  He knows that his Dad meant to be a good person; to do what 
you need to help people. People will say this and that and judge, but, when all is said and done, if you 
make your decisions based on helping other people and to the best of your ability, while you may make 
some mistakes, but people will know where you stand and that you are there to help others. That is why 
he knows, as well as the community and the Council, was that the Serra family started an annual golf 
tournament and their Mother started a scholarship fund from the funds contributed in lieu of flowers.  They 
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will be using these contributions. The plan for the scholarship is to do $1,000 for a Middletown High 
student, which was handed out last week, and $1,000 for a Vinal Tech student.  They want to build up 
that account so that when a student/athlete or a student is on need ï of sneakers or school supplies -- 
they can apply to the committee or funds.  He notes that he and his brother have come across many 
students, who are in need. They know that they are fortunate to have loving parents and a great role 
model in both their father and Mother. They believe that it their duty to help those students duty to help 
students, who might need some help. From the bottom of their hearts, thank you for giving us this time to 
speak about their Father, to honor their Father. The process of what their Father went thru, noting that he 
tried every avenue to heal, to get better just like he tried every avenue to figure out any problem.  He 
didnôt give up.  He notes that his Father always respected every single one on the Council for their public 
service, noting that he didnôt agree all the time, but thatôs life. He respected everyone because they all 
gave tier time, away from their families to better the community. Wherever they may go in this world, for 
everyone in their family, they love the City of Middletown. Thank you. 
 
Jason Serra: He explains that he will be brief since he spoke a few months ago, thanking everyone. He 
is the Assistant Principal at Middletown High School, which is an honor. Every day he works with the 
students, trying to help them better themselves. He explains that whenever he is working on a situation at 
the High School, who comes into his mind: hid Dad. By following his Dad, walking the halls with his Dad 
at Vinal Tech when he was little, he saw his Dad deal with things, talk to different people. His Dad always 
comes to mind.  He explains that this has been very tough since he has never lost anyone close to him 
before. For those who have lost someone close, you know how their family feels right now. Itôs tough, 
especially looking up there (the dais) and seeing that he is not there. They appreciate being given the 
time to talk about their Dad, to honor him.  On behalf of the Serra family, thank you from the bottom of 
their hearts, adding that their Dad misses all of you, everyone one of you.  Thank you.  

 
The Chair invites Councilmembers to speak. He calls on Councilman Robert Santangelo.  
 
Councilman Santangelo says that it is wonderful to hear Chris, Jason, and Maryann speak.  He knows 
how Tom loved them as they go back a number of years. His history with Tom goes back: this is the 55 th 
anniversary of their High School graduation. This is how far back their personal history goes. When you 
talk about Tom . . .  there are few of their Class of 1964   classmates here tonight to honor Tom.  Thatôs 
the kind of person he was that they would come out 55 years later.  He recounts what joe Serra said 
earlier: that if you wanted to talk about Tom, it would take  more than 5 minutes, probably more than 5 
hours to share all the stories about Tom. The one thing Tom made him promise is never tell Chris and 
Jason what he was when he was young. Those stories go to the grave with him. As his wife, Maryann, 
said, Tom was a Tiger and a warrior. As Joe Serra said, Tom was tough; he was a leader on the football 
field. He was leader with all in the group when they hung around. He had a special quality: he always 
cared about others. One story he recalls is about a girl, who was very tall and very awkward.  People 
made fun of her.  Tom said ñno way.ò He would never allow that and made sure that she was treated with 
dignity and respect. Thatôs how he treated everyone. Thatôs what he was about: dignity and respect.  
Even when having fun, he did it with a lot of class.  There are a lot of stories with a history over 60 years. 
Knowing someone that long is even longer than Maryann. Tom picked a good wife, adding that he knows 
because Tom told him many times. It was a special relationship from all Maryann said and the boys said.  
All you said is correct. Tom will always be in our memories. He was a great friend. He is glad to hear that 
the boys are coming back to Middletown since the City can really use them. He adds that Jason is giving 
to the community just as his Dad did, which is wonderful.  He wonôt tell the stories tonight, but Tom was a 
great friend and a true friend.  
 
The Chair calls on Councilman Eugene Nocera. 

 
Councilman Nocera thank you the family and everyone for being here tonight.  It is a great honor to be 
associated with Tom.  No words can adequately describe the credit that Tom has bestowed on this 
community for so many years, in so many ways, and in so many roles.  He recounts that he got to know 
Tom, noting the he has known Tom all of his life, but,  when he became Board of Education Chair, after 5 
PM Mass at St. Sebastian, they were walking out and waving.  Tom called to him, ñChairman, you and I 
have to meet on the budget.ò  As Maryann said this was a man who was always thinking how to benefit 
the City in so many different ways.   He was always thinking how to do things better. They met for a glass 
of wine at a local restaurant.  Tom was very respectful of the Boardôs potion on the budget. He listened 
well. He understood where the Board was, as an educator. He had another role to play: to find common 
ground to find a reasonable budget, something which has caused Councilman Nocera to respect Tom for 
that always.  He is proud to have served with Tom Serra on this Council.  He recalls Tom, in so many 
different ways, would always say our family is our life.  He always put family first.  

 
The Chair calls on Councilman Philip Pessina. 
 
Councilman Pessina states that he knew Tom in a different way. When he was a sophomore going out for 
football, Tommy and some others, including Teddy Isaacson and several others. To him, Tom was a 
leader.  Councilman Pessina recounts the he was just a young guy, 160 lbs., going against these guy.  
After they got hit, Tommy came to check, asking, ñAre you okay, Phil?ò Tom was always teaching, 
teaching on the football field.  Little did he know that later, when he had the humble opportunity to 
become a Middletown Police Officer, that Tom would play such a pivotal role for him. In all his position, 
Tom was one of the top three mentors in Councilman Pessinaôs life. He always talked about the issues.  
He cared about the Police department, its men and women, about him as an individual police officer. We 
can go on and on.  One of the most honorable moments.  He is in his 19th year of volunteer coaching the 



     June 3, 2019            REGULAR COMMON COUNCIL MEETING  Page 6 
 

 
 

Middletown Dragons.  Tom, as sick as he was, in his last few months last Fall, Phil would call Tom after 
each quarter of every football game.  Tom waited for that call; he waited to get the score.  Since they had 
a pretty successful season, Tom would ask about the other team, if they had scored.  He jokes that Phil 
should tell Coach Morello that was one too many, one too many goals. That is how he loved that team.  
When Councilman Pessina was elected to the Common Council, Tom told him that it was Tiger Pride.  It 
didnôt matter if someone was a Republican. Tom knew that he was a community politician.  Tom Serra 
was a great man. And Councilman Pessina looked forward to seeing him on the Council. He recounts that 
Tom would say, ñPhil, Tiger Pride. Keep doing what youôre doing. Work hard and help people.ò That is 
what we all try to do, not for credit, but to follow in a mentorôs footsteps. Tom was a close friend and Phil 
would never let him down.  When Phil visited and brought vanilla ice cream, Tom smiled and stood up.  
He showed, as he counted the steps, that he could walk in his living room so he could get enough 
exercise.  Who would do that?  It was amazing.  He was inspired, adding that, someday, when his own 
time comes, he might be as strong as Tom Serra.  He loved Tom.  
 
The Chair calls on Councilman Grady Faulkner, Jr. 
 
Councilman Faulkner notes that he di dnot grow up in Middletown so he has been out of sorts, but never 
with Tom.  Tom was a great man and everything said here is true. He him Tom up close as Mayor and 
swore him in to sit on the Youth Services Committee. Councilman Faulkner recounts that he was 
passionate about young people, so it was a good position for him. At that time on that Committee, the City 
got a Youth center for these kids.  Reluctantly, he recalls that he was asked to come on the Common 
Council. The most important conversation he ever had was with Tom Serra, who insisted that, when on 
this Council, I vote my conscience and the way that he came up with ow he was voting, not to let anyone 
else tell him how to vote. It was refreshing and reassuring; it gave him confidence. He never had fear as 
to how to vote. The last memory he has: he was walking out of this building in early February and he got 
a call. He looked at his phone and it said ñTom Serra.ò He answered and Tom called to make sure that 
Councilman Faulkner got his check and his ad to go into the Martin Luther King Scholarship Committee 
Fund and that his ad would be in the souvenir book. Tom said to let him know when they got it because 
he didnôt have it yet.  Tom asked him to make sure to call back to let him know that he got it.  Of course, 
he did as the man said, he was a great man and a great mentor.  He thanks the family for sharing Tom 
with them. 
 
The Chair calls on Councilman Sebastian Giuliano. 

 
Councilman Giuliano states that there is not much any one of us can say that can add to what Maryann, 
Jason, and Chris Serra have already said.  There is one story he would like to share. Tom said his 
original plan was to go into the legal profession -- to be a lawyer ï which is what he started out doing.  At 
Eastern, he had to do student teaching as part of the requirements and it changed the course of his life. 
Councilman Giuliano states that, had Tom gone to law school, he would have been a terrific lawyer, but 
what a loss it would have been to the rest of us.  By choosing the course he chose Tom had such an 
impact on the lives of so many young people in Middleton that you cannot count it.  Everywhere you go, 
you see Tom Serraôs influence. This City, not just the people who are around now, but for generations not 
even born, owe a debt to Tom Serra that we can never repay. Never. Thank you is not enough, but that is 
all we can do, Thank you for sharing him with us.  

 
The Chair calls on Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta. 

 
Councilwoman Bartolotta states that she truly appreciated Tomôs mentoring, honesty, kindness, 
leadership, friendship, and the strength to always do the right thing. Tom Serra was very much a 
gentleman and she appreciates everything that he taught her and everything that he represented. She 
recognizes that it has been said, but thanks to the Serra family for sharing Tom with us. We are all here 
for the Serra family.  We know you are strong ï a strong family ï but we are here, if you need anything.  
 
The Chair calls on Councilman Gerald Daley. 

 
Councilman Daley thanks Maryann, Christopher, and Jason Serra for making Tom so proud, as we are all 
certain he is, for being here tonight and handling a very difficult task. Tom was always very proud and 
loving of all his family.  Councilman Daley notes that he knew Tom for a long time. He didnôt  go to high 
school with Tom as did Councilman Robert Santangelo and Councilman Philip Pessina, but he did know 
him when he was in high school.  He was a little a bit younger than Tom, despite his own white hair. He 
was in 6th Grade ï 11 or 12 years old ï and he recalls going to City School Field to see Tom Serra play 
football.  Tom was a hero and star even then. He stayed that way thru his life because he put his all into 
everything that he did. He really didnôt get to know Tom directly until 1975 when they started their political 
careers together. They were both nominated for Common Council that year and both defeated in the 
primary. Even in recent years, they often talked about the lessons that they learned from that experience 
of losing in the primary. Tom was always one to think that way: to get up and think about it, what you can 
do differently to get a better result. That was the way Tom lived. When Tom ran for Mayor in 1993, 
Councilman Daley states that he was very much involved in Tomôs campaign, adding that he was 
nominated for Common Council and won. Tom brought a bunch of them onto the Council that year. He 
worked closely with Tom in that campaign and thru Tomôs 2-year term as Mayor on a number of projects.  
Certainly in Tomôs time as Mayor and the subsequent 14 years back on the Council, his second tenure on 
the Council,  which Councilman Daley was honored to share with him, Tom has left his mark on the has 
left his mark on the City of Middletown forever. Tomôs achievements and performance as an elected 
official and leader in the community are not the important part of his legacy. Anyone, who knew Tom, 
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knew that his family first and then his students: these were at the top of his list. His family and his student 
are his legacy. It is ironic or fitting, but to have this resolution be brought here tonight when we have 
Mayor for a Day, which Tom was involved in and which got Tom and Vincent Loffredo interested in 
Middletown government, and the DECA students, which Tom always took great pride in having here with 
the Council ï it is really fitting to have students here to hear the accolades for Tom Serra.  He does not 
think that anything could ever please him so much to have his family, his closest friends, and students 
here to share this evening. To Maryann Serra and all the family: he feels for them all, recognizing adding 
that it has left a hole in your lives, but Tom would want you to carry on and he is sure that they will Good 
luck and God Bless.   

 
The Chair addresses the Serra family. Maryann, Jason and Jill, Chis and Amy, and all the children: So 
sorry for your loss.  Five decades of service to the community and teaching students and imparting 
wisdom, to sharing oneôs knowledge and oneôs moral guidance and moral centering, and to raise and be 
part of such a wonderful family is really a hallmark of life very well lived. On behalf of a grateful 
community, we thank you and we extend our deepest condolences. Thank you.  
 
RECESS: 

APPROVED 
 
The Chair asks the Council for a five (5) minutes recess.   
 
Councilman Sebastian Giuliano moves for a five (5) minute recess. Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta 
seconds the motion. There being no discussion, the Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the 
matter passes unanimously by a vote of 10 to 0. The motion is approved.  
 
The recess begins at 8:01 PM and the Chair states that the meeting will resume at 8:06 PM. 
 
MEETING RECONVENES: 

 
 The meeting reconvenes, the Chair calling the meeting to order at 8:10 PM. 

 
 
B.  Resolution: honoring Middletown High School DECA Students 

APPROVED BY ACCLMATION  
RESOLUTION No. 37-19; K: review/ resolution/ CC MHS DECA RES 37-19 ï 3 June 2019  

WHEREAS, active for over 70 years, DECA is an international organization that prepares emerging leaders 

for college and professional careers in marketing, finance, hospitality, and management. With an active 
membership of over 215,000 students worldwide, participating in over 3,500 high school DECA Chapters, 
Middletown DECA is one of the oldest (40+ years), largest (150+ members), and most successful 
educational, co-curricular organizations; and  
 
WHEREAS, from April 26 to April 29, 2019, 32 Middletown High School students were among a record-

breaking 21,000 student participants from around the globe, who assembled in Orlando, Florida as 
emerging, young leaders and entrepreneurs at DECAôs 67th annual International Career Development 
Conference; and  
 
WHEREAS, competing for over $750,000 in scholarships and awards, Middletownôs participated in DECAôs 

competitive events program, which is designed to simulate real life business scenarios and test studentsô 
problem solving abilities, academic understanding, and overall skills development.  In addition, this 
conference afforded these students the unique opportunity of participating in leadership academies and 
networking opportunities with more than 70 international businesses; and 
 
WHEREAS, facing a fierce challenge with some 200 competitors in each category, Middletown students 

excelled by earning 21 international medals and two 3rd place medals, more than twice the number of all 
other Connecticut participating schools combined. Middleton students helped Connecticut garner 10 ñTop 
20ò finishes of which 7 were earned by Middletown students. In addition, the Middletown High DECA 
Chapter was honored for excellence with 25 of the schoolôs 28 participants scoring 80% or higher on their 
competitive exam and/or role play presentations; and  
 
WHEREAS, Middletownôs DECA medal winners include the following honors: 

Å      Samuel Getek ï Restaurant & Food Services Marketing, 3rd place; International 1st Place Medal for role 
play case presentation; 
Å      Michael Katz -- Business Services Marketing, 3rd place  
Å    Sonya Hadley ï Marketing Communications Top 10 Finalist; two (2) International Medals for written 

exam & role play case presentation (1st place) 
Å     Chelsea Hughes ï Top 20 Finalist, Hotel & Lodging Management 
Å    Rose Romano & Sheryn Albayati ï Top 10 Finalist, Travel & Tourism Team Decision making 
Å    DaJaun Lomotey & Stephen Hill -- International 1st Place medal, role play case study presentation  
Å     Jacob Collyer & John Higgins ï Top 10 Finalist, Marketing Management Team Decision making  
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MIDDLETOWN: 

On behalf of the people of Middletown, the Common Council salutes Middletown High Schoolôs DECA 
Chapter for empowering our students, helping them grow into young adults, who are college ready and 
career ready.  We honor the 2018-2019 DECA champions and their team advisors for a superlative job on 
both the State and international stages. These students have worked deliberately and collaboratively in the 
DECA competitive events program, and have served as ambassadors for their school and for the City.  Just 
as they succeeded at the DECA Conference, we wish them continued personal and professional success as 
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they embark on their chosen educational and career paths where they will undoubtedly become tomorrowôs 
leaders. 
 
Fiscal Impact:  None 

 

 
 

The chair calls on Councilwoman Deborah Kleckowski for to read this resolution 
 
Councilwoman Kleckowski first explains for the benefit of those, who donôt know, that for the past 10 
years, Councilman Thomas Serra and she co-sponsored this resolution.  It means a lot more this year, 
not being her. She knows that students have heard the accolade and his teachings.  She hopes that 
Tomôs message takes hold in their hearts and that they bring forward service to the community, as Mrs. 
Serra recounted. Addressing Mrs. Serra, Councilwoman Kleckowski anecdotally recounts that only two 
(2) people have ever called her Deborah: her mother and Tom. Councilwoman Kleckowski reads the 
resolution in its entirety.  

 
Councilwoman Kleckowski congratulates each and every student. This is a big deal and we are so 
honored. She explains that it was important to Councilman Serra to sand before the students and honor 
them for all their hard work.  They understand how hard they worked, the sacrifices they made. They are 
so proud that they will go forward in whatever they do, representing themselves, the community, and 
Middletown High.  
 
Councilwoman Kleckowski states that, before presenting the plaque to Mr. Reynolds, a parent would like 
to address the Council   
 
The Chair asks that, first, the resolution be moved for approval. 
 
Councilwoman Kleckowski moves to approve the resolution.  Councilwoman Linda Salafia seconds the 
motion.  
 
The Chair states that, without objection, the resolution is approved by acclamation. 
 
Councilwoman Kleckowski invites Ina Simmons to the podium. 
 
Ina Simmons (66 Fieldbrook Road): She is a parent of two (2) students, who have participated in DECA.  
It gave them confidence and life skills and helped them choose their career paths to achieve their hopes 
and dreams.  The skills they acquired will serve them throughout their lives. They have learned how to 
dress and how to conduct themselves professionally. They have learned presentation skills, how to think 
on their feet, and communication skills, all of which have broad applications in life. Having a background 
in Human Resources, she knows that these skills are critical to succeed in college, to obtain employment, 
and to thrive in the workplace. She and her husband appreciate that these skills have been taught to their 
children. They also appreciate the Councilôs support for this exceptional program.  Education is more than 
knowledge, facts, and figures. The students have learned to apply these skills. DECA provides these 
opportunities in a very supportive environment. Middletown High School is extremely blessed to have 
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three (3) wonderful DECA teachers: Mr. Reynolds, Miss Sheehan, and Mr., Schwartzman.  They are the 
hearts and soul of the program. They teach, advice, and mentor their students and do so extremely well.  
She expresses gratitude for to Mr. Reynolds, the DECA advisor, noting that, without his leadership and 
guidance, the program would not be what it is. He is a man of honor and integrity and is wonderful role 
model. He has the respect and admiration of students and parents alike. It is not just a job to him. He truly 
cares. He works tirelessly with the students on all aspects of the program.  He is an inspiring teacher and 
mentor, who is extremely dedicated to his students and who goes the extra mile to enable them to 
succeed. The number of trophies and medal won by Middletown High School students at the State and 
international competition attests to the outstanding quality of this exceptional program. She notes that 
Middletown High School is considered the team to beat at the State competition, which speaks volumes. 
Mr. Reynolds creates a positive environment in which he challenges students to go beyond their comfort 
zone, enabling them to learn and grow. Mr. Reynolds goes beyond himself, beyond what is expected or 
required. She thanks Mr. Reynolds for all he does, both seen and unseen, planning, organizing, and 
coordinating all of the opportunities that these students are given to practice their skills. Mr. Reynolds has 
made a huge difference in studentsô lives and she thanks him for his dedication, commitment, outstanding 
leadership, and mentoring these children. She thanks hams for being there, a blessing for each child 
every day.  

 
Councilwoman Kleckowski states that, with great pride, she presents this resolution honoring all of the 
students to Mr. Reynolds to be proudly displayed.  
 
Mr. Reynolds recounts that Mrs. Serra said that you play with the hand you are dealt. He notes that he is 
playing with a handful of blessings. The first was Councilman Thomas J. Serra, who was a huge 
supporter of DECA. Another blessing is Councilwoman Deborah Kleckowski, who has been supporting 
the kids for at least 30 years now, helping with role plays and presentations.  Mayor Drew has also been 
a big supported, coming to mock competitions, and helping with the kids. Everyone on the Council has 
been a blessing.  He has with him Mr. Ottowitz, the founder of DECA, one of the first marketing education 
programs in the State and his mentor. One Councilmember mentioned mentorship. Mr. Reynolds states 
that we would not all be here tonight without Mr. Ottowitz, not only starting the program, but mentoring 
Mr., Reynolds and thousands of kids. Another blessing is all of the parents of these wonderful students. 
The best blessing, of course, is the students, with whom he works every day.  He notes that a few of the 
students would like to say a few words.  

 
Michael Katz: He competed for Middletown High School in DECA both at the State and international 
competitions. They traveled to Florida and, while some came back with trophies or glass, they all returned 
with an unforgettable experience. It was extremely competitive international completion, but they came 
back with the most trophies in the State and the most Middletown DECA trophies in recent memory.  One-
quarter of the Middletown participating students won International Top 10.  Everyone put in hours of work. 
He thanks their advisors for helping them and creating a positive environment, which allowed them to 
perform so well at competition. They did well because other help, but also because DECA is more than a 
club; itôs family. They help one another succeed and make it to the next level. 
 
Elisa Gamble: DECA is more than completion; it is also community service.  They have several events 
throughout the year. They volunteer every Fall at Lyman Orchard and help people thru corn maze.  The 
second annual event is a walk for JDRF One Walk, donating time to help find a cure for juvenile diabetes. 
The third event is a Halloween Party at the Elks Club. They decorate and dress up in Halloween 
costumes and play with the kids to be sure that they have a good time and are safe. They attend several 
of the Chamber of Commerce breakfasts and interact with local businesses. They also run the school 
store at Middletown High, selling snacks and beverages. One her personal favorite events this year was 
the Leadership Conference held in the fall at the University of New Haven. They were divided into two (2) 
groups with other DECA students from across the State. They were given a product to sell to judges.  She 
enjoyed that because she learned about other DECA students and the programs at their respective 
schools. Overall Middleton DECA had a phenomenal year in the classroom and in competition. She 
thanks all of the DECA advisors for an amazing year and the Council for its continued support.  
 
Rich Beaumont: He thanks Mr. Reynolds.  He has a unique story, having been involved longer than any 
other student in Middletown: three (3) years. Everyone says that this makes no sense since the program 
is only open to juniors and seniors.  He was allowed to join as a sophomore because he asked.  When he 
first got to Middletown High, he didnôt care about his grades or his homework. He was concerned about 
setting up his future, so he ran directly, asking to enter DECA a little earlier. Mr. Reynolds said, òYes,ò and 
he is so thankful for that opportunity.  The first day he started in DECA, he was given a case study and it 
was awful. From what he learned in his first year of DECA in Berlin to today, he has grown from a child to 
an adult. He loves his DECA family and his favorite teacher. There is one quote that has stood out in his 
mind since he was little, something his Dad told him: ñThe worst thing in life is a waste of talent.ò  In 
DECA, he found that this is his talent. He was determined to win first place, but the first year, that didnôt 
happen.  The first two years, it didnôt happen. Finally, senior year came along. He didnôt feel the best, but 
he had a spark in him to be on stage. This is the moment he worked for and, gladly, he can now say that 
he won 1st place.  It was all due to one person, who helped him not waste his talent; to him and to his 
Dad, the two people , who mean the most to him out of DECA, the ones who threw him out and pushed 
him forward to learn how to do it, no matter what. He thanks Mr. Reynolds and his Dad for not letting him 
waste his talent.   

 
David Reynolds: (DECA Advisor, Middletown High School) He is a proud Middletown resident. Hel loves 
living here and working here.  He thanks the Council for is support. 
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The Chair state stat there are some members of the Council, who would like to speak. The Chair invites 
all of the DECA students to the podium to hear the Council. The Chair calls on Councilman Eugene 
Nocera. 
 
Councilman Nocera recalls when he was Principal of Woodrow Wilson School and his daughter was 
involved in changing the curriculum, changing it to be more project-based, especially in the industrial arts. 
Sodom after, Dave Reynolds joined the staff when Mr. Ottowitz retired. It provided us with a leader, who 
has a vision and who advocates for the students. He thanks Mr. Reynolds for that. He explains that, in 
project learning, the magnitude of learning when done right. He notes that it is done right in Middletown, 
adding that we see an example of that in our Vocational Educational Program, where students are 
involved in real life experiences, which prepare them for the world they are about to enter. It takes vision.  
We have heard a lot of accolades about your teachers, who deserve it. He congratulates the students, 
noting that they are our shining stars.  
 
The Chair tells the students how proud they all are of them, It has been a great honor to attend the mock 
competitions over the past eight *8) years, He is continually impressed with this program, to sit as a 
judge. He tried to stump them, but they all did so well. He wishes them continued success.  This program 
is a shining example of the integration education and practical skills, all of the subjects coming together in 
a multidisciplinary way.  They are proud of the students and their teachers. He wishes them continued 
success and congratulations for good work. 
 
The Chair addresses the Mayor for a Day students, saying that, if they have parent, they can leave and 
should not feel that must stay, if they are ready to go. It is up to the students and their families. They are 
welcome to stay for the entire meeting as is his own daughter.  
 

4. Approval of Minutes: Special Meeting (Questions to Directors) of May 6, 2019 at 6:00 PM 
APPROVED  

The Chair asks for a motion to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 6, 2019 at 6:00 PM.  
 

Councilman Sebastian Giuliano moves to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting (Questions to 
Directors) of May 6, 2019 at 6:45 PM. Councilman Philip Pessina seconds the motion.  There being no 
discussion, the Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter passes unanimously by a vote of 
10 to 0. The motion is approved.  

 
5. Approval of Minutes: Special Meeting of the Common Council (Public Hearing: Water Rates) of 

May 6, 2019 at 6:45 PM 
APPROVED 

The Chair asks for a motion to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 6, 2019 at 6:45 PM.  
 

Councilman Sebastian Giuliano moves to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting (Public Hearing: 
Water Rates) of May 6, 2019 at 6:45 PM. Councilman Philip Pessina seconds the motion.  There being 
no discussion, the Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter passes unanimously by a vote 
of 10 to 0. The motion is approved.  

 
6. Approval of Minutes: Regular Meeting of May 6, 2019 at 7:00 PM 
APPROVED  

The Chair asks for a motion to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 6, 2019 at 7:00 PM.  
 

Councilman Robert Blanchard moves to approve the minutes of the Regular meeting of May 6, 2019 
at7:00 PM. Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta seconds the motion.  There being no discussion, the Chair 
calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter passes unanimously by a vote of 11 to 0. The motion is 
approved.  

 
7. Approval of Minutes: Budget Approval Meeting of May 15, 2019 at 7:00 PM 
APPROVED 

The Chair asks for a motion to approve the minutes of the Budget Approval meeting of May 15, 2019 at 
7:00 PM.  

 
Councilman Robert Blanchard moves to approve the minutes of the Budget Approval meeting of May 15, 
2019 at 7:00 PM. Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta seconds the motion.  There being no discussion, the 
Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter passes by a vote of 9 to 0 with one (1) abstention 
(Councilman Philip Pessina). The motion is approved.  

 
8.  Public Hearing on Agenda Items ï Opens 

 
The Chair opens the public hearing at 8:32 PM, inviting members of the public to speak on agenda items. 
He asks that they state their name and address for the record and limit comments to five (5) minutes. 

 
C. All other agenda items 

 
Larry McHugh (87 Oleander Drive): He is a resident and President of the Middlesex Chamber of 
Commerce. Before addressing Item 13G, he thanks everyone for recognizing Tom Serra tonight.  He 
explains that he delivered Tomôs eulogy, noting that there is no one better. The remarks tonight were 
outstanding. He is proud of the Council and of Tomôs family. He states that he is also very proud of the 
DECA students, who come to the Chamber breakfast every month. He speaks to Item 13G. NRG is 

http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_d5c20a00564ea740ceeedbf42faf0a65.pdf
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looking to replace 1950ôs era equipment with a new, modern, quick start, clean electrical generation unit. 
The Chamber Board has voted unanimously to support it. This new unit will produce more electricity than 
the two (2) older units combined. For the environmental community it will decrease air emissions and the 
amount of cooling water going into the Connecticut River. The NRG investment $280M will add over 
$195M to the Cityôs Grand List. The construction period will last to 2023 and, during this time, NRG will 
employ about 250 construction workers, which is good for the region. NRG has done a project labor 
agreement with the Hartford/ New Britain Building & Construction Trades Council and most of those jobs 
will be that. This project is good for Middletown, its long-term tax base, and stabilizes and improves the 
tax base in Middletown for the next 25 years. This is good for Connecticut because it replaces older 
electrical units with new, energy efficient, and environmentally cleaner units.  It is great for local business 
and labor, adding a three (3) year construction project.  He urges this Council to approve this, noting that 
it is a very important project.  

 
Deborah Shapiro (55 Clover Street): She is a resident and is speaking this evening in her capacity as the 
municipal historian and Chair of the Middle Passage Ceremony and Port Marker Committee. As the 
Council knows, 2019 marks the 400th anniversary of when the first Africans came to these shores as 
slaves, having survived the harrowing Middle Passage.  She knows that most Councilmembers have 
been to the Historical Society to see the exhibit, A Vanished Port: Middletown in the Caribbean: 1750 to 
1824, and know that Middletownôs first fortune was made in the West Indies sugar and slave trade. 
UNESCO, the United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization, is making the 400th 
anniversary with the Site of Memory Project. In this country, it is being called The Middle Passage 
Ceremony and Port Marker Project. Last Fall, she filled out he paperwork to have Middleton named as a 
Site of Memory. While most of the enslaved people, who came to Middletown, came from the Caribbean, 
several ships are documented as having come to Middletownôs harbor directly from Africa. The 
Committee is putting together a ceremony, which will be held on Saturday, September 28th at 10 AM. She 
urges the Councilmembers to mark their calendars.  Part of the ceremony will be unveiling a plaque, 
which will have information about the Site of memory and the specifics about Middletownôs role in the 
African slave trade. The marker will acknowledge and honor the enclosed people, who helped build our 
community.  She is speaking in favor of the appropriation to pay for this marker.  

 
Richard Carella, Esq. (Updike, Kelly, Spellacy): He is appearing tonight representing NRG and he is 
speaking to support Item 13G, the tax agreement. As Larry McHugh mentioned, NRG operates the 
generation facilities on River Road, south of Kleen Energy. It is seeking to replace 53 MWh of 1950ôs era 
equipment with a new, 375 MWh start-clean electrical unit. This single unit will replace units 2 and 3 and 
produce more electricity than the two older units combined while decreasing air emissions and reducing 
the amount of cooling water going into the Connecticut River. Their investment will exceed $280M and 
will add $195M to the Cityôs Grand List. The viability of this project depends on NRG clearing in a 
competitive auction, which occurs every February, the ISO New England Forward Capacity Auction.  If 
successful in that auction, it will still have to go to the DEEP and the Connecticut Siting Council. The 
construction period would run for three (3) years thru 2023. The new unit would come on line as the two 
older units are retired. During that time, NRG would employ over 250 construction-related jobs. As part of 
this tax agreement, the City and NRG have agreed to project labor agreement with the Greater 
Hartford/New Britain Construction Trades Council.  This agreement will allow the City and NRG to 
anticipate the fixed level of taxes to be paid over 25 years, taking not account different evaluation of 
existing electrical facility combined with the new electrical equipment and other aspects like tax exempt 
status of pollution control equipment and end of life. This is not a tax abatement; rather, it is a stabilization 
agreement over a long period of time, taking into account the actual projected tax liability over time as 
determined by the City. He thanks the City Tax Assessorôs Office and the City Attorneyôs Office for 
working closely with him over the last few months and for coming up with the actual numbers. He urges 
the Council to support this item. 

 
Brian McCabe (NRG): He is a Director in the NRG Development Group, responsible for the Middletown 
Repowering Project. He highlights the project, explaining that it is time to retire units 2 and 3, circa 1958 
and 1964 technology, and replace them with new units. They have a 375 MWh proposed project with a 
single unity. Dual fuel, quick-start, much quicker than the existing units, which take about 12 hours to 
start, noting that these are unis 2 and 3. The new unit will start in about 10 minutes. There are 
environmental upgrades to the new project.  The first s from an air emissions standpoint. Technology 
from 1958 and 1964 compared to state of the art technology yields air emissions benefits with this project.  
In addition, the new project will not require the once thru cooling used for units 2 and 3 so it will be a 
much lower impact on the Connecticut River as they will use well after for the new project. The project 
has a proposed operation date of June 2023.  They were hoping that the project would be ready for June 
2022, but they did not clear the last competitive auction last February. They are planning to take this 
project with the tax stabilization agreement to the next auction. There is comfort and security internally 
among their senior management knowing that they have this 25 year tax base, making one of their most 
expensive line items a known entity. They are working with their lenders, who will ultimately finance the 
project much simpler.  They have submitted their permit application to DEEP. They will move forward with 
an application to the Connecticut Siting Council, which will most likely occur right after they clear at 
auction. They do not expect to be before the Connecticut Siting Council with a new project until they clear 
that competitive auction. He tanks the City for its continued support.  

 
Carl Rodenhizer (Columbus House staff): He asks for support of Item 13D, which is Community 
Development Block Grant (CDBG) funding. Part of that package is funding for the warming center that 
Columbus House operates during the winter months. This past winter they served over 250 people, and 
as many as 45 people on the coldest nights. They average 30 people per night. The dollars that they 
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asking for approval as part of CDBG allows them to staff the place with at least 2 staff people from the 
month of November thru April. These are critical dollars to keep this opportunity so that, when there is no 
room at the shelters, there is another option, a place where people can get out of the cold between 9 PM 
and 7AM.  He asks the Council to support this funding.  

 
There being no further discussion, the Chair closes the public hearing at 8:45 PM 

 
A. Approving that, in accordance with the Middletown Code of Ordinances, West Street Bridge be 

named to honor Captain Joseph Pagano.  (NOTE: Per Section 22-23 of the Code of Ordinances, 
1st public hearing was held on May 6, 2019; Resolution to be considered as Item 13A, below). 

 
 The Chair open this public hearing at 8:45 PM 
 

There being no members of the public wishing to speak, the Chair closes this public hearing at 8:46 PM. 
  

B. Approving that, in accordance with the Middletown Code of Ordinances, Butternut Park East 
Parcel be named to honor Richard Jukonski, Jr.  (NOTE: Per Section 22-23 of the Code of 
Ordinances, 1st public hearing to be held June 3, 2019; vote to be taken at regular Meeting on July 
1, 2019) 

 
 The Chair opens this public hearing at 8:46 PM 
 

There being no members of the public wishing to speak, the Chair closes this public hearing at 8:47 PM. 
 
9. Public Hearing on Agenda Items ï Closes 
 

There being no further comment, the public hearing is closed at 8:47 PM. 
 

 
10. Mayor requests Council Clerk to read appropriation requests and the Certificate of Director of 

Finance 
 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

 
Notice is hereby given that a regular meeting of the Common Council of the City of Middletown will be held 
in the Council Chamber of the Municipal Building on MONDAY, JUNE 3, 2019 AT 7:00 PM to consider and 

act upon the following: 
 
A. Tax Assessor: $744.33 -- Acct. No.1000-10000-51215; appropriation to cover shortage for cost 
of clerical assistance to Board of Assessment Appeals  
 
B. Planning, Conservation & Development: $4,100 ï Acct. No. 1000-14000-52110-0000-00000-
0000-000; appropriation to support Middlesex County Historical Society installation of Roadside Marker 
(36ò x 24ò) to be located in Harbor Park, regarding ñThe UNESCO Slave Route Project: Resistance, 
Liberty, Heritageò 

 
Any and all persons interested may appear and be heard. 
 
     ATTEST:      
   HON. DANIEL T. DREW, Mayor 
Dated at Middletown, Connecticut, 29th day of May, 2019.  
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A. Tax Assessor: $744.33 ï Acct. No. 1000-10000-51215; appropriation to cover shortage for cost of 
clerical assistance to Board of Assessment Appeals 

DEFEATED 
 

Councilman Grady Faulkner reads the appropriation request and moves for approval. Councilman Philip 
Pessina seconds the motion.  
 
The Chair calls on Councilman Gerald Daley 
Councilman Daley explains that at the Finance & Government Operations Committee meeting the 
Committee declined to support this appropriation request after discussion with the Director of Finance and 
Deputy Assessor because, during the month of June, at the end of June, there will be a clearer picrate on 
wither or not funds can be transferred internally within the department and a more accurate number as far 
as the shortage that might exists as to this particular item. He urges his colleagues to vote ñnoò on this 
appropriation request because, in all likelihood, there will be an internal transfer or another appropriation 
request next month.  

 
There being no further discussion, the Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter is 
defeated unanimously by a vote of zero (0) aye votes and 10 nay votes. The appropriation fails  
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C. Planning, Conservation & Development: $4,100 ï Acct. No. 1000-14000-52110-0000-00000-0000-

000; appropriation to support Middlesex County Historical Society installation of Roadside Marker 
(36ò x 24ò) to be located in Harbor Park, regarding ñThe UNESCO Slave Route Project: Resistance, 
Liberty, Heritageò 

APPROVED 
 

Councilman Gerald Daley reads the appropriation request and moves for approval. Councilman Philip 
Pessina seconds the motion.  
 
There being no discussion, the Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter is approved 
unanimously with 10 aye votes. The appropriation is approved.  
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11. Department, Committee, Commission Reports and Grant Confirmation Approval 

 
Councilwoman Mary Bartolotta moves to approve all Department, Committee, Commission reports and 
Grant Confirmations. Councilman Philip Pessina seconds the motion.  
 
There being no discussion, the Chair calls for the vote. The Chair states that the matter passes 
unanimously by a vote of 10 to 0. The motion is unanimously approved. 

 
A. City Clerkôs Certificate 

APPROVED 
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B. Monthly Reports -- Finance Department: Transfer Report to May 22, 2019 
APPROVED 
 

http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_36ff2f5e4cb431a252602e9b4c430623.pdf
http://middletown.granicus.com/DocumentViewer.php?file=middletown_36ff2f5e4cb431a252602e9b4c430623.pdf

